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Fostering harmony between nature and community. 

Imagine taking a leisurely walk along one 

of Mayne Islandôs beaches and coming 

upon a sight that likely has never occurred. 

This is exactly what happened at Miners 

Bay beach on March 10th to some Mayne 

Islanders.  They came across what at first 

glance appeared to be an adult Harbour 

Seal, but a photo to the Island Wildlife 

N a t u r a l 

Care Cen-

tre on Salt 

Spring Is-

land con-

firmed that 

it was in 

fact a very 

rare ele-

phant seal 

i n  t he 

m o u l t i n g 

stage of its 

l i fecyc le. 

This spe-

cies was 

v i r t u a l l y 

hunted to 

extinction 

by the 

early 1900ôs; however, a small population 

survived and has been growing ever since. 

Northern elephant seals are imposing ani-

mals. Adult males reach 4.2 m in length 

and a maximum weight of 2,500 kg, and 

as breeding adults have a large, fleshy 

ñnose.ò  Adult females can reach a length 

of 2.82 m with a maximum weight of 710 

kg. Newborn pups are about 1.25 m long 

and weigh 30-40 kg. 

Northern elephant seals hold the record as 

the deepest-diving seal species with docu-

mented dives to an astounding 1580 m and 

for as long as 77 minutes. Most of these 

seals spend 80-90% of their time underwa-

ter and approximately 70% of their prey 

comes from mid to deep water in open 

ocean habitat. Northern elephant seals re-

main at sea for 6 to 8 months, traveling 

thousands of kilometers. 

These seals are found in the eastern and 

north central North Pacific. Breeding takes 

place on offshore islands and at a few 

mainland localities from central Baja Cali-

fornia to 

N o r t h e r n 

California. 

A few pups 

are born in 

O r e g o n , 

Washington, 

and south-

ern British 

C o l u m b i a 

(Race Rocks 

being the 

most north-

erly breed-

ing site). 

N o r t h e r n 

e l e p h a n t 

seals have 

an annual moult, a unique characteristic of 

elephant and monk seals. Once a year the 

animals come ashore and shed their fur 

and the first layer of skin.  While elephant 

seals are on land they are fasting. During 

this time, all nutrition and energy is bro-

ken down from fat that is stored on their 

bodies as blubber. 

If you do happen upon one of these seals, 

please give it plenty of space (and make 

sure any dogs are on lead), because moult-

ing requires high amounts of energy. If 

they become stressed or have to defend 

themselves, they use up this precious en-

ergy, which can be very detrimental to 

their health. 

Michael Dunn, Executive Director 

Mayne Island Honoured by a Rare Visitor 

Michael Dunn 
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Presidentôs Message 

Current Update ï 2013 was an excellent and rewarding year for the Mayne Island Conservancy, due in 

large part to all our membersô enthusiasm towards our projects and to the work put in by the Board of 

Directors and staff who inspired and coordinated these events.  

A couple of notable happenings involved the working of the Mayne Island Conservancy (MICS) with  

both Mayne Island Agricultural Society and Mayne Island Garden Club, ï putting on productions that 

pulled together similar interests:  -- well attended native plant info sessions and seed identification ses-

sions were carried out.  

The most important event of last year was the 10th Anniversary Gala (CAMAS) which raised over 

$10,000 that facilitate the covenanting or purchase of ecologically sensitive lands ï see the article on 

page 7,  on the constitutional changes at this yearôs annual general meeting for more information on this 

new strategic direction for MICS. 

Bill Warning 

In November 2013, we were checking out backyard birds and we spotted an almost completely white  

Junco-size bird flying with a flock of other Juncos.  Upon investigation and some help from our resident 

bird expert, Michael Dunn, the bird was identified as a Leucistic Junco.  

What is a LEUCISTIC JUNCOé..(and is it catching!?) é. óleucismô is a very unusual condition 

whereby the pigmentation cells in an animal or bird fail to develop properly.  This can result in unusual 

white patches appearing on the animals, or, more rarely, completely white creatures.  Keep your eyes 

open. 

This picture was supplied by Wayne Robertson of a Leucistic Junco spotted on the Saanich Peninsula at 

the same time frame.  Possibly the same bird?? 

Bill Warning 

Unusual Bird Sighting:  Leucistic Junco 

Wayne Robertson 
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Application to the National Energy Board  

Re. the Trans Mountain Pipeline Expansion 

Given that a large portion of the work that MICS does is in the area of marine conversation the board of 

directors made the decision in mid February to file an application to be a commenter at the upcoming 

NEB hearings re. the proposed Trans Mountain Pipeline Extension (Kinder Morgan). There are 12 issues 

to be considered in the hearings and, as you will read below, MICS addressed the one issue dealing with 

the increased oil tankers moving through the Salish Sea. We have just recently heard that our application 

was accepted and we will soon begin working on an expanded submission. Following is the application 

statement MICS made to the NEB. 

The Mayne Island Conservancy (MICS) has a mandate of land and marine stewardship and conserva-

tion on Mayne Island as well as in the surrounding Salish Sea. This application addresses issue #5 to be 

considered during the upcoming hearings -  

ñThe potential environmental and socio-economic effects of marine shipping activities that would result 

from the proposed Project, including the potential effects of accidents or malfunctions that may occur.ò 

Over the last several years MICS has received funding from federal, provincial and municipal sources, 

as well as from foundations, institutions and the community, specifically for marine stewardship. With 

this funding and support we have been able to map both eelgrass and bull kelp beds around Mayne Is-

land and set up annual monitoring programs, a model that has been extended to other islands in the Sal-

ish Sea. We have also conducted surveys of forage fish spawning habitats to determine their health for 

future reproduction. These forage fish are essential in the food chain of larger fish, birds and marine 

mammals. Not only is the eelgrass near shore habitat essential for forage fish, it is estimated that over 

80% of commercially valuable fish and shellfish spend part of their life cycle in eel grass beds. 

In 2009 MICS established a Shoreline Care Program with a very strong emphasis on marine habitat 

monitoring. For this program MICS received the Islands Trust Community Stewardship Award in 2013. 

MICS is a co-caretaker along with the Galiano Island Conservancy of the Active Pass Important Bird 

Area, a place of international significance for the conservation of birds and biodiversity. ñCanadaôs 

IBA Program is a science-based initiative to identify, conserve and monitor a network of sites that pro-

vide essential habitat for Canadaôs bird populations. It is recognized worldwide as a practical tool for 

conservation.ò With assistance from local shoreline landowners we monitor the marine birds both mi-

grating and resident in Active Pass. 

An oil spill from just one of the increasing number of oil tankers that this pipeline project will bring 

through the Salish Sea would have the gravest of impacts on this marine ecosystem. A recent article by 

Gordon Hoekstra in the Vancouver Sun Feb. 3, 2014 speaks of a U.S. study that takes a broader look 

than the Canadian research into oil spill risks in the Salish Sea and shows the greatest potential in-

crease in spills is off the San Juan and Gulf Islands. And, when there is a spill, as there will inevitably 

be, British Columbia is so very ill prepared to deal with it compared to its U.S. neighbours in Alaska 

and Washington. 

The Mayne Island Conservancy strongly opposes this pipeline project and in particular the increase in 

coastal tanker traffic that will result.  

Helen OôBrian 
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The Shoreline Care Program has been a consistent and 

steady workhorse for nearshore conservation on Mayne 

Island. Our ongoing eelgrass and kelp monitoring pro-

gram is a hard sell to funders looking for something new 

and flashyðmany funders will not fund mapping pro-

jects. Luckily we have 

dedicated volunteers to 

keep the program moving 

into what is now our 6th 

year of monitoring! Com-

munity support of conser-

vation is needed now more 

than ever, as senior levels 

of governments cut re-

search programs and de-

regulate environmental pro-

tection. So volunteers, your 

participation is essential 

and highly valued! 

 

The success of our eelgrass 

mapping program and other 

non-profits who are part of 

the Seagrass Conservation 

Working Group has, in my opinion, increased the credi-

bility of conservation groups to do this work with the 

help of citizen scientists. Since 2012, MICS has been 

working alongside SeaChange Marine Conservation 

Society and the Galiano Conservancy Association to 

map eelgrass for the Islands Trust Fund. This is an ex-

ample of how conservation on Mayne is part of a larger 

web of relationships in the Salish Sea. We feed each 

other by sharing ideas, methodologies, outreach materi-

als and equipment and combine efforts when needed. 

MICS recently hosted a shoreline stewardship workshop 

that was attended by 16 folks from 5 off-island organi-

zations. We learned about how to look at the shoreline 

and understand the physical processes and ecological 

values of the interface be-

tween land and sea. 

 

You will read about our 

Anchor Out for Eelgrass 

campaign on the next page, 

which is an example of 

how our eelgrass maps can 

do conservation ñwork.ò 

Next steps for the Shoreline 

Care Program include ana-

lyzing our monitoring data 

and encouraging research. 

We have begun a relation-

ship with Quest University, 

inviting students to help us 

analyze data and work on 

projects. 

 

A huge shout out goes to the Vancouver Apneist 

Freediving Club. Since 2009 they have volunteered a 

weekend of their summer for eelgrass monitoring! A big 

thanks to our current and past funders: Capital Regional 

District Grant in Aid, Victoria Foundation, Public Con-

servation Assistance Fund, Real Estate Foundation of 

BC, Environment Canada, Vancity. 

 

Leanna Boyer, Biologist 

Intrepid apneists Tom and Greg 

Leanna Boyer 

Nature Photography ContestðGet Published in our Calendar!  

 

Have you heard about our Nature Photography Contest?  Calling all amateur photographers! The contest is now 

open. This is your opportunity to show us what you love about nature on Mayne Island. The deadline for submis-

sions is August 31st, 2014 but the time to take pictures is now! 

 

If you are a resident of, or visitor to Mayne who has a camera, likes exploring Mayne, and wants to share your 

enthusiasm for the natural world, this is the contest for you!  Categories for the contest are: native plant(s), native 

animal(s), people enjoying nature, ocean/beach scene, forest scene, and kids only. Take a photo (or photos), spec-

ify its category, and send it to us at info@conservancyonmayne.com. If your photo is chosen as a winner by our 

judges Toby Snelgrove, Linda Steele, and Brian Dearden; it will be published in our 2015 calendar and you will 

receive a free calendar as a prize.  For rules, send us an email, check out our website 

(www.conservancyonmayne.com), facebook page, or one of our posters.  If you have any questions, please do not 

hesitate to contact us at: info@conservancyonmayne.com, 250-539-5168, or visit our office at 478 Village Bay 

Rd. (The Root Seller). 

A Shout Out to Shoreline Supporters 
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Itôs a Saturday afternoon in early April and Iôm peering 

off the cliff edge at 

Mt. Parke. The abun-

dance of wildflowers 

scattered across the 

cliff face are a stark 

contrast to the heavy 

snow that covered 

the landscape only a 

few short weeks ago. 

Purple Larkspur, 

pink Seablush, yel-

low Spring Gold, 

and white clusters of 

Small-flowered 

Fringecup are 

blooming to create a 

colourful canvass 

with a stunning 

backdrop. Hum-

mingbirds speed past with Turkey Vultures and Ravens 

gliding above. I hear the buzz of insects, the call of 

songbirds, and feel the sun on my face. Youôve gotta 

love spring! 

Learning about nature can greatly add to your outdoor 

experiences and 

increase your ap-

preciation for the 

amazing world we 

live in. If you 

would like to learn 

more about the 

natural features of 

your own property, 

you should arrange 

for a walkabout 

with our trained 

staff and volun-

teers. We can help 

identify plants and 

animals, offer ad-

vice on invasive 

species manage-

ment, provide in-

formation on land stewardship, and help you plan re-

vegetation of a disturbed area. Now is a great time to 

book a walkabout, give us a call or send us an email! 

Rob Underhill, Senior Biologist 

Want To Know More About Your World?  

This spring the Conservancy is launching Anchor Out for Eelgrass!ðan educational campaign aimed at encourag-

ing folks, residents and visitors alike, to anchor and moor outside of eelgrass meadows. The Conservancy has 

been mapping and monitoring eelgrass since 2009 and our baseline maps will provide the basis for awareness 

about where the meadows are and how to protect them. Eelgrass provides habitat and food for hundreds of species 

of invertebrates, birds, fish and mammals. It is negatively impacted from scouring by mooring chains and shading 

by floats and docks. 

 

Laura Adlakha, one of two summer staff, will be coordinating the project with the help of volunteers. Laura will 

be contacting Mayne Island community groups and businesses to share presentations and brochures and to explore 

the possibility of educational signage on public docks and beach accesses. The brochure will show readers where 

the eelgrass meadows are and how deep they grow. It will also provide suggestions for more eelgrass friendly 

moorage. Outreach materials developed for this campaign will be shared with community groups on other islands. 

 

Please join us in welcoming Laura Adlakha to the island!       Leanna Boyer 

Anchor Out For Eelgrass! 

Want to know more about upcoming eventsñcheck out our web page 

http://www.conservancyonmayne.com 
 

Or: 
 

https://www.facebook.com/pages/Mayne-Island-Conservancy-Society/109629625728723 

http://www.youtube.com/mayneconservancy 

https://twitter.com/miconservancy 

Rob Underhill 
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Beginning in January 2012, the Mayne Island Conservancy Society (MICS) has delivered ecology-based school 

lessons to Mayne School students.  Working with the teachers, we have developed lessons that fit with the cur-

riculum and supplement their science classes. Over this time 31 lessons have been taught covering a large spec-

trum of topics, including plant adaptation, animals of Mayne, and entomology.  Developing these topics has been 

a learning experience for MICS staff (did you know that an octopus has 3 hearts?), and delivering the lessons has 

been a great experience for both the students and ourselves.  For a typical lesson we use Microsoft Powerpoint to 

deliver facts, images, and video, and then include an activity to engage the students in a different format.  Activi-

ties we have done include dissecting owl pellets, coring trees to determine their age, and doing scavenger hunts. 

As much as possible, we utilize the parks of Mayne Island as an outdoor museum. 

 

Recently, we have been able to borrow specimens from the Royal BC Museum, which has led to some great les-

sons. (Two specimen cases are pictured below.)  Whenever we bring specimens into the classroom (such as 

Jimmie-Bob the stuffed heron, as named by the younger class), the lessons are well received because of their show 

and tell nature.  Our last few lessons involved marine specimens, including an octopus beak (the only hard part in 

the whole octopus!), chiton shells, and dried sea stars. 

 

A special thanks to the Green Angels, who provided a donation to MICS to put towards the delivery of our school 

program.  Who knew wood chopping could lead to such educational experiences! 

 

Thank you to all of the staff at the Mayne School for welcoming us into their school and their classes, without this 

we could not deliver the lessons.  We also want to give a big thank you to the students who give us warm wel-

comes and teach us as much as we teach them! 

Lauren Underhill 

Conservancy Brings Nature into the Classroom 

 

 

 

Jess Willows and Lee-Ann Niazi teach the intermediate class at Mayne School.  We asked for some feedback on 

our programs with the school, and this is what Lee-Ann told us: 
 

ñThe Mayne Island Conservancy Society has been involved with Mayne Island School for several years. We have 

had the great fortune of working closely with Rob Underhill. He has worked closely with the students in the Grade 

4-8 class and has always delivered a very informative and captivating program. The content that Rob brings into 

the classroom conforms directly with the Ministry guidelines and the Science IRP's. Rob is always receptive to the 

teachers' input and suggestions regarding the curricular content and interests of the students. Some of the topics 

Rob has covered include bugs from around the world, tides and currents, environmental adaptations and intertidal/

tidal ecosystems. Every program was delivered in a very clear and concise manner that was engaging for the stu-

dents and allowed them many opportunities to develop their observational skills. The students have always come 

away with a greater understanding of the material presented and more importantly, a greater desire to learn. It has 

been a pleasure having Rob in our class.ò 

Teacherôs Comments 
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Conservancy Upgrades Constitution 

At this yearôs annual general meeting on March 22, the members present passed a motion to change the Societyôs con-

stitution.  These changes enable the Conservancy to include direct conservation tools (legal covenants and land acqui-

sition) in our ongoing work to protect ecological values. 

Only about 5% of Mayne Island is protected as public land, the smallest percentage of any of the Southern Gulf Is-

lands.  Some of this public land is dedicated to such purposes as play space, public gatherings, gardens and the like, 

which are all important needs in a healthy community living in harmony with nature.  This means that an even smaller 

percentage of the island is formally protected in something like a natural state. 

Some willing landowners have entered stewardship agreements with the Conservancy, to protect specific natural fea-

tures on their land.  These informal voluntary arrangements add another 3% or so to the protected area of the island.  

Other landowners simply undertake this kind of commitment on their own and we may never hear of them.  We ap-

plaud both of these groups, but there is no guarantee that their efforts will be continued once their properties inevitably 

pass on to new owners.  The Conservancy believes that the new tools expand our ability to work with willing land 

owners to protect the islandôs overall ecology in the long term. 

 

Conservation covenants legally registered on property titles do survive land transfer and therefore can protect land in 

perpetuity.  Covenants can serve many purposes, but they are basically a commitment that something will (or will not) 

be done on a property or a portion thereof.  In the case of conservation covenants this would mean the ecological val-

ues, rare species habitats or other features. When the covenant is registered, another party (typically not the land-

owner) is named as the holder of the covenant, and in the case of conservation covenants has the right and duty to en-

sure the commitment is upheld.  Our constitution changes and other organizational changes enable us to take on this 

covenant-holder role.  We can also purchase land directly for conservation, for example through fundraising cam-

paigns and/or in partnership with other organizations. 

 

In addition to the comfort of knowing that their beloved lands are protected in perpetuity, landowners may also gain 

significant tax benefits.  Environment Canadaôs ñEco-giftò program can credit donors for the value of land donated or 

covenant registered, as well as capital gains avoidance.  The Islands Trust Act created the Natural Area Protection Tax 

Exemption Program (NAPTEP), which can provide a 65% reduction in property tax for the covenanted portion of a 

Gulf Islands property.  These agenciesô websites describe their programs, and their printed information material can be 

picked up at the Conservancy office by anyone interested.  You are welcome to drop in and discuss the programs with 

us, but please note that we cannot offer any legal or tax adviceðwe recommend that you seek that advice from profes-

sionals in these fields. 

 

What Has Changed For The Conservancy? 
For the Conservancy to be an eligible recipient of an ecological donation, the Eco-gift program requires fairly specific 

changes to our constitution which are too lengthy to repeat here ï you can find the details at 

www.conservancyonmayne.com ï but the gist is that the Societyôs purposes now include the acquisition of land or 

interest in land, and that in case of the Societyôs dissolution, any eco-gifted lands will be passed on to another eligible 

recipient organization before the settlement of any outstanding obligations. 

 

The BC Land Trust Alliance also defines detailed policy and procedure changes that affect most areas of our activity: 

our mission statement, conflict of interest standards for directors, financial and document management, confidentiality 

and more.  We have already begun to implement these standards, and the work will continue throughout the year.  We 

have already been approved under the BC Land Title Act to hold conservation covenants and to have right of access to 

monitor covenanted areas. 

 

The Role of the CAMAS Fund 

Setting up conservation covenants can be a complex process involving costs, for example for appraisals, surveys and 

legal fees.  These can be significant barriers to willing donors as well as to recipient organizations.  We created the 

Conservation, Acquisition, Management and Stewardship (CAMAS) Fund in 2013, dedicated solely to help cover 

some of these costs when needed.  People donating to the Conservancy can direct their donation to the CAMAS Fund; 

the donation form inserted in this newsletter has a checkbox for this purpose. 

Malcolm Inglis 


